
December 13, 2021 Selectboard and Finance Committee Joint Meeting  
and Regular Selectboard Meeting via Zoom 

 

1. CALL SPECIAL JOINT MEETING TO ORDER  

Chairman Bannon opened the meeting at 6:00pm; those present via zoom: Selectboard: Ed Abrahams, 
Leigh Davis, Eric Gabriel, Garfield Reed. Finance Committee: Tom Blauvelt, Michelle Loubert, Meredith 
O’Connor, Anne O’Dwyer, Philip Orenstein. Town Manager Mark Pruhenski. Assistant Town Manager 
Chris Rembold, Principal Assessor Ross Vivori, Finance Director Sue Carmel. 
 

a. Audit Report, presented by Scanlon & Associates – Tom Scanlon for Scanlon & Associates  
presented the fiscal 2019/2020 audit report/opinion. He stated the audit opinion is “clean” and the 
Town’s fiscal policies, ledger upkeep and financial statements reflect sound practices. He 
highlighted a substantial increase in the general fund balance which provides solid financial 
footing for the Town. The Selectboard and Finance Committee discussed details of the audit 
opinion including changes in revenue and expenses – and offsetting factors and variables. T. 
Scanlon offered to discuss in additional detail.  
S. Bannon asked for additional comments/questions – there were none. 

 
b. Budget Policy for Fiscal 2023 (FY23) – S. Bannon noted that the Finance Committee approved  
    the FY23 budget policy. 

L. Davis made a motion to approve the budget policy for fiscal 2023; E. Abrahams seconded.  
Discussion – P. Orenstein noted the Finance Committee approved the budget policy for FY23, but plan to do 
a comprehensive assessment/update next September-October and will review with the Selectboard. 
Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All 
in favor, 5-0. 

 
c. FY23 Budget Meeting Schedule – S. Bannon noted the calendar for budget meetings is in the  

policy document – proposed meeting dates of February 1, 2, 8, 9 and public hearing on March 1 
,2022 at 6:00pm were agreed to by Selectboard members. 

 
2. CITIZEN SPEAK 

 
a. Vivian Orlowski thanked Chairman Bannon for forwarding her note regarding the new  

research/recommendations of the Affordable Housing Trust Fund board and stated the Finance 
Committee did not have this information when they made recommendations to the Selectboard. 

 
3. MEDIA TIME  

4. ADJOURNMENT OF JOINT MEETING – P. Orenstein made a motion to adjourn the Selectboard and 
Finance Committee Joint Meeting; A. O’Dwyer seconded. Adjourned by unanimous consent at 6:29pm.  

_____________ 

1. CALL TO ORDER SELECTBOARD REGULAR MEETING  
Chairman Bannon opened the meeting at 6:30pm; those present via zoom: Selectboard: Ed Abrahams, 
Leigh Davis, Eric Gabriel, Garfield Reed. Town Manager Mark Pruhenski. Assistant Town Manager Chris 
Rembold, Principal Assessor Ross Vivori, Finance Director Sue Carmel, Finance Assistant/Planning and 
Special Projects Tate Coleman. 
Panelists: Finance Committee members - Tom Blauvelt, Michelle Loubert, Meredith O’Connor, Anne 
O’Dwyer, Philip Orenstein.  



 
S Bannon noted there were 34 attendees and 8 panelists attending the meeting. 
 

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
a. November 8, 2021  
b. November 22, 2021  

L. Davis made a motion to approve the minutes of November 8, 2021 and November 22, 2021; E. Abrahams 
seconded. E. Abrahams noted an error in the November 8 minutes. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. 
Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, with correction to the 
November 8 minutes, 5-0. 
 
3. SELECTBOARD’S ANNOUNCEMENTS/STATEMENTS  

a. E. Gabriel stated on December 18 the Berkshire Grown Holiday Market and an open studios event  
    at Muse would be held in Housatonic.  
b. L. Davis stated CPC step two applications are due December 17. 
c. G. Reed noted everyone should be kind to each other and be safe during the holidays. 

 
4. TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT  

a. HWW- CodeRED Messages – M. Pruhenski clarified that the Town is using CodeRED messaging  
to relay information from Housatonic Water Works to residents. Messages are sent out as soon as 
received by the Town. HWW contact information is included in messages and residents should 
contact them directly with questions/comments. 

b. American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) Survey Results–Next Steps – M. Pruhenski stated that the  
Town is proceeding with its assessment and recommendations to the Selectboard on the allocation 
of ARPA funds. T. Coleman presented an ARPA Funds use Study including survey results on 
COVID-19 impacts. 274 residents participated and responses will help prioritize how funds are 
directed within the four impact categories: public health, negative economic impact, pay for 
essential workers and capital projects. 

 
5. LICENSES AND PERMITS  

a. Annual License Renewals (attached list details establishments in each license category). 
 

L. Davis made a motion to approve common victualler all alcoholic restaurant licenses for the following 
establishments (licensees was cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. 
Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, 
“aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve all alcoholic innholders licenses for the following establishments 
(licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve common victualler wine and malt restaurant licenses for the following 
establishments (licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. 
Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, 
“aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve common victualler wine and malt licenses without food for the following 
establishments (licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. 



Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, 
“aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve retail package all alcoholic licenses for the following establishments  
(licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve retail package wine and malt licenses for the following establishments 
(licensees were cited individually)on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve common victualler licenses for all the following establishments 
(licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0 - with the exception and recusal by S. Bannon for licensee Berkshire Health Systems. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve weekday entertainment licenses for the following establishments 
(licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve Sunday entertainment licenses for the following establishments 
(licensees were cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve innholders licenses for the following establishments (licensees were cited 
individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: 
E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve amusement licenses for the following establishments (licensees cited 
individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: 
E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve motion picture licenses for the following establishments (licensees were 
cited individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call 
vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 
5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve a bowling license for the following establishment (licensees were cited 
individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: 
E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
L. Davis made a motion to approve class II licenses for the following establishments (licensees were cited 
individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: 
E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 



L. Davis made a motion to approve class III licenses for the following establishments (licensees were cited 
individually) on the condition that they satisfy all staff requirements. E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: 
E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 
 
6. PUBLIC HEARINGS  

7. NEW BUSINESS  
a. Request from Peter Puciloski, Attorney for the Community Development Corporation of South  

Berkshire, 910 Housing Inc., and Wayfinders, Inc., in accordance with Section 10.4.8 of the 
Zoning Bylaw, for a good cause extension of Special Permit #887-18, issued November 26, 2018 
for work in a Zone II of the Water Quality Protection Overlay District at 910 Main Street, Great 
Barrington. 

i. P. Puciloski stated that due to delays caused by the state’s funding process, he requested a  
good cause extension of the special permit for this project to June 30, 2022. C. Rembold 
confirmed the circumstances and timing for the extension.  

L. Davis made a motion to grant a good cause permit extension through June 30, 2022; E. Abrahams 
seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “aye,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, 
“aye.” All in favor, 5-0. 

b. Senior Tax Deferral Program–Recommendation from Finance Committee – P. Orenstein presented  
findings and the proposal from the Finance Committee to the Selectboard on the property tax 
deferral program for seniors. He noted there had been significant input, research and deliberation 
by the Finance Committee. He stated the Committee supports the availability of senior tax 
deferrals, but debated questions of eligibility, criteria, costs and program management. He 
reviewed historical information, data, state requirements, areas of program flexibility - and shared 
the Finance Committee’s recommendation for eligibility to participate: $35,000 total annual 
income and an interest rate of 4%.  

i. The Selectboard and Finance Committee members agreed on the need and value of the  
program which currently exists, but needed updated guidelines. They discussed options 
for program eligibility based on income using social security benefits as benchmarks and 
considered the merits/detriments of 4% or 5% interest rate. They also clarified details on 
state requirements and weighed the potential obligations/impact on applicants/their heirs 
and the Town. There was an acknowledgement that there is limited data and many 
“unknowns” for the program, i.e., senior need/interest, and that once there is more 
information, participation criteria could be adjusted. It was agreed that the program would 
be sent to the May Town Meeting for a vote.  

G. Reed made a motion to set terms for the program at 4% interest and $40,000 income level eligibility. 
There was no second. 
L. Davis made a motion for the Senior Tax Deferral at 5% interest and $35,000 income limit; E. Abrahams 
seconded.  
L. Davis withdrew her previous motion and E. Abrahams withdrew his second.  
L. Davis made a motion to set a 5% interest rate and $40,000 income limit for the Senior Tax Deferral 
Program; E. Abrahams seconded. Roll call vote: E. Abrahams, “aye,” S. Bannon, “no,” L. Davis, “aye,” E. 
Gabriel, “aye,” G. Reed, “no.” Motion passed 3-2. 
 
 

c. Housatonic Improvement Committee–Charrette Presentation – Daniel Bailly and Angela Lomanto  
presented on behalf of the Housatonic Improvement Committee and provided an overview on the 
history of the Housatonic School building and efforts to explore potential uses. D. Bailly shared 
the designs created by volunteer architects who participated at the design charrette on October 30 
including proposed plans for combined commercial, residential and public uses for the building. 



A. Lomanto shared financial scenarios/projections that could potentially help finance the project. 
D. Bailly proposed an RFP be issued for the project and made recommendations on specifics and 
considerations to be included before and after the process.  

i.  S. Bannon asked for comments/questions. 
ii. Charlie Williamson asked if rent include electric, heat, sewer? S. Bannon stated there’s  
     not that level of detail at this point.  
iii. Phil Orenstein asked did the Committee consider all residential for the building? D.  
     Bailly replied that feedback indicated that public/community space was important. 
iv. S. Bannon thanked the Committee and asked M. Pruhenski and C. Rembold to prepare an  
     executive summary and stated there would be further discussion on how to move forward.  
 

d. Not in Our County Pledge – Karen Clark, Louis Forouhar-Graff and Luke Pryima updated the  
Selectboard on Not in Our County and efforts to mobilize the public individually and collectively 
to respond to hate and intolerance and to build safe, inclusive communities. The presenters shared 
the  pledge campaign and asked residents to commit to active, ongoing engagement. S. Bannon 
thanked and commended the group on its work. 

 
8. CITIZEN SPEAK TIME  

a. Charlie Williamson asked about the cost of plantings on Main Street and commented on the traffic  
    and pedestrian crosswalks. 
b. V. Orlowski thanked the Finance Committee and the Selectboard for recommending the Senior  

Tax Deferral program and stated in reference to E. Abraham’s question - that the deferral is not an 
expense – it is delayed payment with interest. 

 
9. SELECTBOARD’S TIME  

a. E. Abrahams noted that the property tax deferral incurs a small expense just in a given year, not  
    overall.  
 

10. MEDIA TIME  

11. ADJOURNMENT - Chairman Bannon adjourned the meeting by unanimous consent at 9:05pm. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Stacy Ostrow 
Recording Clerk 
 

 

 

 



 



 

 


